THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – January 9, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on January 9, 2007 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:

DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 3





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 2





MRS.  KATHRYN HENSLEY






Member Residing in District No. 4





MR.  TROY INGERSOLL






Member Residing in District No. 5





DR.  JUDI MILLER






Member Residing in District No. 1


ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent





MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order. Savanna Ridge Elementary Handbell Choir students led the Pledge of Allegiance and performed musical selections.
PUBLIC HEARING (Proposed New and Revised School Board Policies)

#5.14 (Revised) – Homeless Students       (APPROVED FOLLOWING PUBLIC HEARING)
#6.173 (Revised) – Safe Driver Plan          (HELD FOR FURTHER REVIEW – NOT APPROVED)
#9.12 (New) – Title I Parent Involvement  (APPROVED FOLLOWING PUBLIC HEARING)
Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing to receive comments from the audience on new and revised policies #5.14, #6.173, and #9.12.  Superintendent Lannon asked that the Board hold its vote on policy #6.173 due to CWA President Rick Poulette’s request for more time to review and discuss the proposed revisions as part of the collaborative bargaining process.  Mr. Lannon stated the policy would be brought back for Board approval without additional public hearing with the caveat that there were no changes.  If changes were necessary, the policy would be re-published for a second public hearing prior to Board approval.
Relative to policy #9.12, Dr. Miller asked if District Advisory Council members or parents had been provided with the opportunity to give input to the new policy.  Mrs. Mary Krause, Executive Director of Teaching & Learning, indicated a Parent Involvement Committee had worked on the policy. 

Hearing no further comment, Chairman Carvelli closed the public hearing.  The superintendent indicated he would add policies #5.14 and #9.12 to the consent agenda and would recommend approval of the same.  Policy #6.173 was to be held pending further review as previously indicated.
MINUTES


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the minutes for
the December 11, 2006 workshop and the December 12,
2006 regular meeting be approved (Hilson/Miller/Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS 
1.  JS St. Lucie County Scholar Athlete Recognitions – Lincoln Park Academy
Mr. Jay Stewart, District Athletic Director, introduced Lincoln Park Academy students Chelsea Ellis and Jeff Hensley who were recognized for their high academic achievements and athletic accomplishments.  The students received accolades from their principals, coaches, school staff members, parents, and board members.
2 JK Presentation of Classroom and Working Together for Success Grants 
This agenda item was postponed to a later date.
3. CT Recognition of Toni Pressimone, Airborne Teacher Trust Fund Winner
Mrs. Toni Pressimone, a second grade teacher at Windmill Point Elementary, was recognized for her effort, submission and award of a $10,000 grant received from the Airborne Teacher Trust Fund.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board accept the donation



Of $10,000 on behalf of Windmill Point Elementary and Mrs. Toni



Pressimone (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

STAFF REPORTS
Mr. Lannon asked that the Board modify its agenda in order to hear from Ms. Michelle King, a representative for CEO Karen Knapp from the United Way.  Ms. King came forward and spoke to the Board about the United Way’s fundraising campaign that would officially kick off on January 25, 2007.  Ms. King thanked Dr. Carvelli for his leadership gift that actually got the campaign off to a great start.  Ms. King shared information about the district’s support of the United Way over the years.  Employees had increased their giving by over 10% (over the past three years) for a total gift of $78,000 last year. For this the United Way organization was very grateful. 
 4. OR Curriculum Report - School Improvement Plan Presentations – 
The Board received written and verbal reports from Lawnwood Elementary (Principal Felicia Nixon) and St. Lucie Elementary (Principal Cindy Cobb).  School improvement plans are presented regularly during each board meeting as determined by the superintendent and staff.  Each report that is reviewed with the Board contains the previous year’s data on student demographics, Stanford achievement results, FCAT subgroup data/student proficiency, adequate yearly progress, and strategies germane to each school’s student population for the coming year in reading, mathematics, writing, and science.  Details of the data presented can be found in the supplemental minutes packet and/or at each school.

Individual board members and the superintendent give each report their undivided attention and follow-up with comments/questions.

 5. ML Superintendent’s Report – 
WOW Presentation 


Mr. Lannon started the Working on the Work presentation by explaining that WOW was a philosophy, the central theme of which was about the engagement of students.  Students were like volunteers--their attendance could be commanded but their attention must be earned.  Mrs. Debbie Iseman, Executive Director of Professional Development, agreed with Mr. Lannon’s comment and explained that WOW was also about hard (dedicated) work.  Every week, teachers took the time to collaborate and design work that kids found interesting.  Mrs. Iseman explained that Treasure Coast High School’s design team had developed a unique way to provide time for teacher collaboration. A video tape that illustrated their plan was then presented to the Board. 

Continuing with the superintendent’s report, Mr. Lannon noted he had attended the Treasure Coast Legislative Delegation hearing and had provided delegation members with the district’s legislative platform.  

On another matter, the Superintendent referred to his January 5, 2007 letter to freshman senator Don Gaetz.  Senator Gaetz had recently been appointed chairman of the Senate Education K-12 Committee, a position described by Mr. Lannon as a “wonderful yet weighty” responsibility.  Mr. Lannon wrote Senator Gaetz that he would be very willing to provide him with assistance at his request. 
Mr. Lannon informed the Board that he and several other district superintendents would be meeting with the Senate Education Committee in Tallahassee on January 10, 2007, to discuss several matters of interest, one being the STAR program.

The Superintendent talked about an invitation the district had received from Panasonic International Corporation’s Educational Foundation. The district’s alliance with Panasonic began about 1-1/2 years ago when the Panasonic Corporation was asked to assist staff with technology in the classroom. Mr. Lannon further explained that the Panasonic Educational Foundation supported eight school districts in America, each for a five year period of time.  One member school district was approaching the end of that time period and would soon be rotating off.  Consequently,  Mr. Lannon had been invited to interview and learn about the process. Mr. Lannon, Dr. Owen Roberts and Mrs. Genelle Yost were all planning to attend the meeting in Colorado Springs on February 1-3, 2007.
CTA REPORT
No report.
CWA REPORT
No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda
 items #6 through #14 and  #16 through #20 (item #15 was postponed)

 and policies #5.14 and #9.12 as presented (Hilson/Hensley/Carried 5-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Dr. Miller addressed item #19 and asked if the activities schedule between the City and the school were flexible.  Attorney Harrell responded that the joint site agreement contained common language that other schools used in connection with co-located facilities.  The City’s parks department and individual schools had worked very well together.  According to the language, the principal of the school remained in control of the entire campus.  The agreement supported maximum use of facilities that were available.  Dr. Miller stated she fully supported joint use agreements.
At Dr. Carvelli’s request, Attorney Harrell explained circumstances pertaining to consent agenda item #20.  Mr. Harrell advised that the School Board had previously approved most of the instruments listed at its November 21, 2007 and December 12, 2007 meetings.  At this point, financial closings were approaching so that construction could begin.  The primary instruments for approval were the resolutions of the School Board and the Leasing Corporation.  

It was noteworthy and so proclaimed by Mr. Lannon that item #20 was a “one-of-a-kind, most likely never to be replicated” process, an achievement that was the culmination of eight years of collaborative effort between Senator Ken Pruitt, the School Board, Florida Atlantic University, and Core Communities.

Dr. Carvelli reminded everyone that the FAU groundbreaking was scheduled for Friday, February 16, 2007, from 12:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m.  Dr. Carvelli agreed that it was a big event for the community to have such great collaboration between a school district and a lab school at a university.  Board members and Mr. Lannon were very appreciative of the support and commitment that had been given to this project by staff and Attorney Harrell.  

Mr. Harrell pointed out that the district had received a commitment from MBIA, the insurance carrier on this project, for a very attractive rate which was a testament to the financial strength of the Board, the superintendent and his staff and what they have been able to accomplish.  
 6. SR Personnel Agenda and Leaves
 7. TB Addendum to Fiber Contract with BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. for Samuel S. Gaines Academy   
 8. TB ITB 07-25E Servers
 9. TB RFP 06-12 Digital Imaging System and Maintenance 
10. TB Resolution Allowing Categorical Flexibility FY 2005-06  

11. TB Resolution Allowing Categorical Flexibility FY 2006-07
12. TB Approval of Budget Committee Member Appointments

13. TB RFP 07-27 Telephone Repair and Maintenance

14. TB RFP 07-24E Cabling Materials

15. JK St. Lucie County Education Foundation Audit 06-30-06 (Postponed to 1-23-07)
16. GY Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts K-8 Trip to Atlanta, GA on April 19-22, 2007

17. AG Master Agrmt. for Construction Mgmt Svcs. with Suffolk Construction Co., Inc. for New Compact K-8 School
18. KS Tech Prep Articulation Agreements with Indian River Community College

19. DH Joint Site Agmt. with City of Pt. St. Lucie Relating to Joint Development & Use of Manatee Elementary School Site
20. DH Florida Atlantic University Development Research (Laboratory) School at Tradition (A – N)

A. Resolution  - School Board (memorializing for Board various approvals and authorizations)


B. Resolution  - Leasing Corp. Board of Directors (memorializing  for Corp. various approvals/authorizations)
       
C. Trust Agreement (Trust Indenture) (between COPs Trustee & Leasing Corp. with consent of School Board)

D. Series 2007 Supplemental Trust Agreement (Supplemental Trust Indenture) (between COPs Trustee & Leasing Corp. with SB consent)


E. Ground Lease Agreement (between School Board as Lessor and Leasing Corporation as Lessee)


F. Educational Facilities Lease Purchase Agreement (among Leasing Corporation as Lessor, SB as Lessee & University Corp. as Sublessee)


G. Series 2007 Assignment of Ground Lease (from Leasing Corp. to  COPs Trustee) 

H. Series 2007 Assignment Agreement (from Leasing Corp. to COPs Trustee)


I. Certificate Purchase Contract (among Prager, Sealy & Co., LLC, as Underwriter for COPs, School Bd., Leasing Corp. & University Corp.)


J. Continuing Disclosure Certificate (to be approved and executed by School Board)


K. Preliminary Offering Statement for COPs (to be approved and executed by School Bd. and Leasing Corp.)

L. Ground Lease Agreement (between School Board as Lessor and FAU as Lessee)


M. Sublease Agreement (for information, from FAU as Sublessor to University Corp. as Sublessee)


N. Declaration of Cross-Easements (to be approved and executed by SB as the entirety of the Lab School site)
OTHER BUSINESS

21. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Final Orders - 

#974/BI/06-26-90/0201/06-07
#975/JM/09-26-90/0161/06-07
#976/JS/01-04-91/0401/06-07
#977/MV/05-23-92/0371/06-07
#978/JW/12-26-91/0371/06-07



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the

Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final
Orders #974 through #978 as presented. (Miller/Hilson/

Carried 5-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent and CEO of Finance, stated the district had received its third calculation from the Department of Education which was the official FTE for October.  The amount was over the district’s original projection, thus, some additional revenues were expected.  District revenues would increase by .6 percent or approximately $1.6 million.  Some of those funds would be used for construction materials for schools, and class-size reduction.  As a result of the good news about additional revenue, Mr. Bargeron told the Board he would probably be asking for an executive session in the near future to discuss compensation matters.   
FACILITIES REPORT
No report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
Attorney Dan Harrell handed out a draft lease that contained a change to the transaction between the Board and the University of Florida (IFAS) involving the school farm.  The change pertained to an assignment by the University to a direct support organization under its control.  Mr. Harrell noted it was a formal change, not a substantive one, and he had already indicated his consent to it.  At the University’s request, Mr. Harrell said he was advising the Board about the change and asking for Board consensus on the matter.  Board members were in agreement with the change as outlined by Attorney Harrell.  

  SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Mrs. Hensley reminded everyone that three board members would be attending the St. Lucie County Legislative Conference on February 12 – 14, 2007 in Tallahassee.  This would conflict with the Board’s regular February 13, 2007 meeting.  The Board determined it would re-schedule the February 13, 2007 meeting to Monday, February 5, 2007 starting at 6:00 p.m.
Chairman Carvelli confirmed that Master Board training was scheduled to occur on April 9, 2007 from 3:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. (location to be determined).  Mr. Carvelli also reviewed Martin Luther King Jr. activities for the upcoming week and reminded board members of Fort Pierce Central High School’s groundbreaking scheduled for next week.

Dr. Miller stated she had a wonderful time traveling around the district to help announce the winning School Related Employee of the Year nominees.  Dr. Miller also enjoyed the spelling bee at Southern Oaks Middle School—it was exciting and wonderful to see.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Mr. Carl Reynolds, an employee with the school district, asked the Board for a special waiver of his employee insurance benefits for the purpose of obtaining a gastric bypass.

ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the regular January 9, 2007 meeting at approximately 7:45 p.m.






